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I. CALL TO ORDER 
6:00 p.m. Mayor Saundra Solum called the City Council Meting to order by leading the Pledge of Allegiance.

Council Present:  Mayor Saundra Solum, Council members; Karen Folstad, Chad Rohland, Trent Turner.  Not present: Council member Heather Edgington.  

Staff Present:  Administrator Jana Elton, Utilities Director John Sylling.
Guests Present:  Jean Young, Mary Lou Gerard, Russell Gerard, Ethan Meyer, Kaitlin Longhauser from Fillmore County Journal, Rachel Stock from Caledonia Argus, Mike Moen, Judy F. Berg, Travis Torgerson, Amanda Bennett, Michelle Gulbranson, Stephanie Gulbranson.
II. ADOPT AGENDA
Mayor Solum asked to move Resolution 23-16 to Old Business.  Council member Turner motioned to adopt the agenda apart from moving Resolution 23-16 to Old Business, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.

III. CONSENT AGENDA

Council member Turner motioned to adopt the agenda, seconded by Council member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.
IV. OPEN FORUM
No comments made.
V. PUBLIC HEARING

Alternate side parking or one-sided parking due to street congestion:
Council member Turner motioned to open the hearing, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.

Residents voiced their concerns regarding the parking issues.  Utilities Director John Sylling gave the report that the street is measured at 27 feet wide, the same as 3rd and 4th Avenue SE.
Council member Rohland motioned to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Council Member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.

Council member Rohland motioned to go to one-sided parking year-round on the West side of the 2nd Avenue NE and 2nd Avenue SE, seconded by Council member Turner.  This would go into effect as soon as there is signage installed.  All in favor, motion carried.
VI. OLD BUSINESS
Discuss adding for sale sign to Liquor Store:
Realtor Stephanie Gulbranson gave an update on some activity she would like to discuss privately.  Gulbranson requested a closed session with council to discuss these matters including possibly installing a for sale sign at that time.  Meeting scheduled for Monday, March 27th, 2023, at 6:00 p.m. at City Hall.
Alley update Sylling/Gerard/Farmer’s Winn Coop survey and easement quotes:
Survey quotes were presented by Administrator Elton.  Mayor Solum questioned who has done surveying in the past.  Elton explained she chose two local surveyors that we have worked with on past projects.  Council discussed WHKS has done surveying for the city in the past and that we should also get a quote from them.  Utilities Director John Sylling mentioned that WHKS already surveyed this area.  Council directed Administrator Elton to get a quote from WHKS and tabled this discussion.  Council member Rohland motioned to table the alley update, seconded by Council member Turner, all in favor, motioned carried.

Feral cats within city limits; Amanda Bennett:
Amanda Bennett presented details for a Tag, Neuter, Release (TNR) program starting with a limit of 40-60 cats in one day.  Bennett, Dr. Jan and Camp Companion can work together to complete.  The cost is $40.00 per cat including shots. Residents also voiced their concerns and ideas.  Bennett informed council that there are several homes she works with within the city that has several cats above the three-limit according to the city ordinance.  Administrator Elton advised this is an ordinance violation and that this should be reported to the city to follow-up on when noticed.  Council member Folstad motioned to start with the Tag, Neuter, Release (TNR) program for the first 40 cats for $1,600.00, educate the public via utility bill and Facebook; in addition, enforcing ordinances already in place, seconded by Council member Rohland.  Mayor Solum yay, Council members Folstad yay, Rohland yay, and Council member Turner nay, motion carried.  Mayor Solum directed Bennett to get this program started immediately and be in contact with Administrator Elton on the progress and updates.
Davy Engineering update:
Administrator Elton gave update on the ordinance review, Phase II.  Davy Engineering is talking now about a third phase for $12,500.00. This amount reflects the same amount that was saved on Phase I, the Comprehensive Plan.  Elton explained the initial budget for the entire project was $25,000.00.  The Comprehensive Plan, Phase I, came in at $18,000.00.  Phase II was an overall ordinance review, to make sure all ordinances aligned with the Comprehensive Plan, this was quoted at $5,000.00.  After Phase II, this project was interpreted by both Planning and Zoning and the Council to be complete.  Due to the overabundance of errors and corrections that the Planning and Zoning Commission encountered during review and the countless hours of changes the City made to the Comprehensive Plan, the project was discounted from $18,000.00 to $7,500.00.  Davy Engineering is now stating there is to be another Phase, Phase III, and that is $12,500.00.  Administrator Elton asked to finish this project with the Planning and Zoning and mostly on her own, stating it may take some time to complete but would like to stop with this process.  Council agrees for this to go back to Planning and Zoning to review and complete and to spend no more money on Davy Engineering on this project.
E911 signs for alley properties:
Administrator Elton explained there are three properties within city limits, located within an alley, with no alley name.  These include Gjere’s 260267000, Gerard’s Shop 260531001 and Farmer’s Winn Coop 260531002; 260530000; 260502003.  Council member Turner motioned to name the 

 by Gjere’s “Northwest Alley” and the one near John Sylling’s property “Sylling Alley”, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.  
Resolution 23-16 Making Certain Findings with respect to a Substandard Building:
Administrator Elton explained the purpose of this resolution.  This was regarding the downtown fire.  If for any reason these properties affected by the fire were to ever come back into the hands of the City, this paperwork was to be completed and on file.  They are just in case documents.  The City’s building inspector previously visited Mulqueen’s and neighboring properties to give his recommendations and findings.  Council member Turner motioned to approve Resolution 23-16 Making Certain Findings with respect to a Substandard Building, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.

VII. NEW BUSINESS:
Open bids for warming shed:
Mayor Solum opened and read the bids for the warming shed.  Council member Tuner motioned to accept the highest bid for $3,004.00.  In the event they do not want it, then we offer it to the second highest bidder for $2,100.00.  The shed needs to be removed by May 1st, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.  The winning bid was Dawn Sylling and the back-up bid was Bob Morken.
Zoning Permits:
Administrator Elton stated no new permits given this last month.

Discuss ideas for new location for Spring Grove School Softball field:
Administrator Elton gave the two locations that could possibly work which would be by the Fest Building where the community garden is currently located or up by the swimming pool.  Mayor Solum recommended teachers to park at the parking lot by the current football field to open an area closer to the school for additional parking as another option for the school regarding parking concerns.
Purchase one new electric meter reader:
Council member Turner motioned to purchase a new meter reader with first trying to get the travel time and software training cheaper via zoom, if possible, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.

Fundraiser for pickleball and tennis courts update; purchase of two new adjustable basketball hoops:
Council member Rohland informed the council that two new adjustable basketball hoops were purchased.  JC Nerstad offered his employees to help install the new basketball hoops since they already having the experience installing those.  Planning and Zoning plans to have a fundraiser soon to raise money for all the updates, which would include new pickleball and tennis court flooring and basketball flooring along with two new hoops.  If enough money is raised, new lighting and additional hoops could also be added. 
Syttende Mai.  Close Maple Drive on the West side of the park only and 1st Avenue NE on the East side of the park only, Friday-Sunday a.m. May 19th-21st :

Council member Turner motioned to close Maple Drive on the West side of the park only and 1st Avenue NE on the East side of the park only, Friday-Sunday a.m. May 19th-21st   Seconded by Council member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.

Driftless Hiking Trail requests letter of support:
Mayor Solum explained how the Driftless Hiking Trail is a 100-mile hiking trail that starts over by Chatfield and ends by the Mississippi River.  The trail may or may not come through Spring Grove, but they would like to have off-shoots to have visitors come here to use our bird and nature trail.  Mayor Solum will be creating this letter of support.
VIII. ORDINANCES/POLICIES
Changes to Liquor Store Ordinance Chapter 302:
Mayor Solum requested Administrator Elton to make the corrections suggested by our city attorney and schedule a public hearing for next month to adopt these changes to the ordinance.
IX. MAYOR/COUNCIL:  Items brought up by mayor, council, or attorney for discussion only. No action will be taken at this meeting on these topics. 
Discuss re-zoning certain parcels; 260075000 Engrav; 260077001 Solberg; 260502006 Gulbranson; 260081000 Hitchins:
Mayor Solum discussed how Planning and Zoning recommended to rezone all but Hitchins to commercial properties and to leave Hitchins property alone.  A public hearing would need to be held next month to start this process.
State Senate:

Council member Rohland informed the council that Administrator Elton and himself will be traveling to the Capitol tomorrow to speak with legislators to try and get grant money and help with tax exemptions for rebuilding our downtown.  

Light Pollution:
Mayor Solum brought up the subject of a few street lights within Spring Grove seem to be too bright and we could possibly order dimmer lights.

Next Regular Meeting will be held April 18th, 2023, at 6:00 p.m.  
X. MEETING REPORTS:  A synopsis of any board meetings, committee assignments or other events attended by any council member since the last council meeting.
-
1) EDA  -  No comments
2) Parks – Council member Rohland mentioned that the money from selling the trees was put into the General Fund, which the Parks and Recreation thought it had it’s own earmarked account.
3) Planning and Zoning – No comments 
4) Library – Council member Folstad mentioned the author for book signing was rescheduled due to inclement weather and that will now be April 3rd, 2023.
5) Fire Department – Council member Turner informed the council that Administrator Elton and himself had applied for the Congressional Directed Spending, money that the city needs to be applying for each year.
XI. ADJOURNMENT
Council member Turner motioned to adjourn the regular council meeting at 7:32 p.m., seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.
Attest: ________________________

Jana Elton, Clerk/Administrator
